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LOWESWATER CARE PROJECT (LCP)
MINUTES of the 10th LCP Meeting / Thursday 18th March 2010, 17.30-21.00 / Loweswater Village Hall

Present:

 Lancaster research team: Ken Bell (KB), Lisa Norton (LN), Judith Tsouvalis (JT), Claire Waterton (CW), Lancaster Visitor: Professor Brian Wynne.
Participants:  Michael Baron, Hetty Baron, Tom Bird, Alec Bond, E Cole, Christine English, John Hayton, Michael A. Hall, Judy Hudson, Margaret Jenkinson, Kath Leck, Naomi Kerr, John Macfarlane, Joe Milburn, Joan Milburn, Harry Spencer, Edna Vickers, John Vickers, Leslie Webb, Joan Collins-Webb. From institutions: Mark Astley (National Trust),Charlie Bradshaw (Environment Agency), Suzy Grindley (LDNPA), John Malley (National Trust), Ruth Williams (National Trust)
Total number of attendees: 30
THEME: “TRANSLATING ASPIRATIONS INTO ACTIONS”  

At this important meeting we discussed how to turn understandings gained in recent years of the lake, the land, the community and agencies, and the complex relations between them into actions. Looking back at the objectives that had been set by the LCP on the 16th of December 2008, it was good to see how many of them had already been achieved or were being worked on: 

· The £35K for LCP instigate research have been allocated to 5 projects;

· Maintenance issues – particularly in regard to dredging – have been addressed in an Environment Agency talk on changing river maintenance policy and through action taken on the ground by the National Trust and farmers in July of last year;

· A project is presently underway looking at detergents and septic tanks in the catchment; 

· The Q&A panel with institutions proposed by LCP members has been held; 

· Spawning grounds have been looked at by Lisa Norton and colleagues;

· Land-use change and its possible effects on the lake have been studied in a detailed survey carried out by John Rockliffe, leading to a change in farming practices by a number farmers;

· Outside speakers from the EA and Lancaster University explained the significance of the EU Waterframework Directive to Lowewater and we submitted a contributed to their public consultation exercise; 

· Extra funding was found by CEH to carry out an additional echo-sounding survey of Loweswater in 2009.

These are considerable achievements and the LCP can be proud of the headway it has made since first getting together in 2007. Claire then briefly summarized some of the key findings and understandings of Loweswater that have been gained in recent years, which included:

In relation to the lake:
· The lake is sensitive to consequences of nutrient enrichment due to its relatively long water retention time;

· Phosphorous concentrations have increased since 1850, and particularly in the last 60 years;

· During the summer, the lake lacks oxygen at depth, and ph in the sediment is released back into the water, fuelling phytoplankton growth which makes recovery of the lake slow;

· Loweswater is not a natural trout lake; it was created as such and is now reverting to its natural ‘coarse-fish’ state;

· The lake does not have ‘good ecological status’ under the EU Waterframework Directive and action is required to achieve this by 2015.

In relation to the Land:

· 50% upland; 37% agricultural grassland; 13% woodland;
·  Appropriate stocking rates;
· Fertilizer inputs are in balance with nutrient uptake;
· Farming in Loweswater is economically marginal; 

· Support payments account for approximately 50% of farm income; 

· There is scope for a joint catchment Higher Level Scheme entry;

· Nutrient input may still impact on the lake.
In relation to the community and issues of governance:

· Local people are active, interested, and willing to participate and take action – new septic tanks, three farmers reducing inputs, NT & farmers managing vegetation on the outflows/inflows of Loweswater;

· Relations between local people and agencies are strengthening –maintenance actions taken by the National Trust together with farmers;

· Agencies are willing to adapt policies to local needs and collaborate with local people on specified initiatives.

What has become apparent from our work so far is how important it is to acknowledge and take into account the multiple connections between various activities and processes that characterizes the Loweswater catchment and the problem of blue-green algae. Recognizing this relational complexity formed the backdrop to the group work that followed after the break. In small groups of 4-7 people we worked hard to come up with a list of actions, who needs to get involved to carry them through, and obstacles that might be encountered in the process of achieving them. Among the results, which are attached to these minutes and will also be posted on our website (www.lancaster.ac.uk/fass/ projects/loweswater), was the identification of areas where further research is needed (midges, fish, phosphorus movement and recycling, inflow management etc.) and the question of raising the money for this; using the LCP and its final report to lobby agencies, politicians and the government for support of future activities and possible policy changes that relate to the future of farming and demographic imbalances (eg. attracting young people to the valley, questions of housing); and the future of the LCP and how to keep it going. We shall continue working on the outcomes of this evening in future gatherings. 
The next LCP meeting is scheduled for the 17th of May, when the 5 small LCP research projects funded through RELU will be reporting back on their results, and the final meeting before the summer is scheduled for Monday, 7th of June 2010.
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